DacCom PbC Ltd Executive Committee


Record from a Meeting held on 22 June 2007

Mark Jones
23 June 2007

	Attended:
	
	
	

	Gerry Bulger
	Corina Ciobanu
	Trevor Fernandes
	Richard Gallow

	Mark Jones
	Mary McMinn
	Meena Savla
	Suzanne Novak #

	Christine Walden #
	Jackie Bunce # (Item 2 only)
	Caroline Johnson ^

	#  West Hertfordshire PCT
	^ Dacorum PPI Group

	Apologies:
	
	
	

	Avi Gupta
	Zunia Hurst
	Richard Walker
	Richard Jones #

	#  West Hertfordshire PCT
	

	Copies to:
	
	
	

	Dacorum Practice Managers
	


1. Summary of actions agreed:

	Jackie Bunce
	Organise a Hot Topics meeting to define our commissioning input to the Acute Services Review.
	Sept/Oct 07

	Mark Jones
	Invite Harmoni to work with us to develop a detailed specification for Urgent Care to meet Dacorum’s needs.
	6 July 07

	Mark Jones
	Write to the practices explaining our requirements regarding the management of prescribing and referrals.
	6 July 07

	Richard Gallow
	Identify top priority actions for prescribing (at individual practice level) and report these to the Executive at the next meeting.
	11 July 07

	Gerry Bulger
	Identify top priority actions for referral management (at individual practice level) and report these to the Executive at the next meeting.
	11 July 07

	Suzanne Novak
	Ensure practices are informed of the PCT’s intention to recover payments made under the PBC LES from any practice that does not support the commissioning effort.
	11 July 07

	Mark Jones
	Respond to Sheila Burgess regarding her application for funding under the Practitioner Training LES.
	6 July 07


2. Acute Services Review:

The review has been underway since 2003.   It is important the review is concluded soon to allow us to focus on the delivery of services to patients.  Consolidation on the Watford site is not in question, but the menu of services to be provided at Hemel has yet to be agreed.
The permanent location for the Surgi-centre has not yet been decided.  It will be located at St Albans in the short term and there are some strong arguments for keeping it there.  Laminar flow operating theatres are already in place and the site is good.  However, it is still possible that Hemel could be the permanent site for this facility.

It is assumed that Urgent Care and Diagnostics will be provided at Hemel.  But we have to decide what other services we wish to commission on this site.  There is a circular relationship between two planning questions: what we plan to build depends on what we plan to commission and vice versa.  But if we do not take the lead and define our commissioning plans we will lose control over the location of services provided.  There are two possibilities:

a) Define what we want to commission on the Hemel site, so that appropriate facilities can be built and we can ensure the service is provided there.

b) Put services out to tender at a later date and take a risk on the location of potential providers.

The Intermediate Care Strategy is developing in parallel with the Acute Services Review.  We must define whether beds are required on the Hemel site and if so how many.

DacCom (led by Gerry) has already considered the provision of out-patient services.  Our vision is a primary care led diagnostic and treatment service, providing a day hospital to support patients remaining in their own homes.  We calculated that dramatic savings could be made through the transfer of this service from secondary to primary care.  We considered providing a decentralised service, using primary care facilities.  But the interdependence of the various specialities led us to re-invent a ‘hospital’.  Thus, it would be attractive for us to design and build a primary care led facility on the Hemel site.

There are a number of difficulties for us in making the necessary commissioning decisions.  We would need to define the likely volumes for services to be provided.  We would need to build-in flexibility to meet anticipated future needs of a growing population.  We would also need to determine whether the services were affordable in the context of a future budget subject to pressures that we cannot necessarily foresee.  The PCT would help us address these difficulties in the decision making process.
A further complication is the possibility that a new site might become available.  A flat site with good access would be very attractive.  The current assumption is that 400m2 would be required, plus car parking and any space needed for beds.

We should also consider whether other services should be co-located on the campus.  The PCT has considered the co-location of GP services.  This could be a difficult issue for DacCom to address, as there would be many conflicts of interests.  Other stakeholders also have to be considered.
The next step in the planning process should be a ½ day session, facilitated by professional health planners, for us to work with the PCT to define our commissioning intentions.  We would want this to be open to a broad participation following the model established for “Hot Topics” meetings.

Jackie will organise an extraordinary Hot Topics meeting in September / October to define our commissioning input to the Acute Services Review.  An agenda will be published in advance, together with the arrangements for managing the session.
It would be helpful if local GPs could make an input to the public consultation.  Most opposition from the pubic is based on the fear of change and on anticipated difficulties with access to Watford.  There is little focus on the quality of services that could be provided at Hemel.  GPs are still trusted by the community (despite the best efforts of the current government to erode this trust) and we can explain the opportunities offered by a redevelopment of the Hemel site in a language they can understand.

The PCT website has a link to all the published documentation regarding the Acute Services Review.

3. Practice Agreements with DacCom:

Seventeen practices have signed the agreement.  Dr Sepai has asked for a meeting with Mark to discuss his decision; this has been arranged for 28 June.  Dr Hall-Jones has indicated that he will not be participating in Practice Based Commissioning.  Suzanne has confirmed that the PCT will ask DacCom to commission on his behalf and that we will be funded to do so.
4. Urgent Care:

Meena and Mark have met to consider the proposals presented by Harmoni at the last meeting.  Conclusions were discussed.  We are not yet in complete agreement regarding the precise specification for an in-hours urgent care service.  However, we do agree on the following:
· The service should be GP-led.

· It should include a minor injuries unit, which will be staffed mainly by nurses.

· It should include GP-led facilities for diagnosis and treatment (eg chest x-ray) to which GPs can refer.  The purpose of these facilities would be to prevent unnecessary admissions by facilitating access to simple and cost effective procedures that are not available in the GP practice.

· The service should be structured to encourage as much minor illness work as possible to present to the GP practice.

· However, there will inevitably be some walk-in minor illness work that will have to be seen and treated.  It is not clinically safe to divert a patient to the GP practice without proper assessment and, having done this, it makes little sense not to treat.

There are some practical difficulties.  The mechanisms for managing patient pathways are critical but have not yet been agreed.  It is important to avoid the creation of incentives for patients to self refer to a more expensive service.  On the other hand, there is genuine clinical need that should be met (eg patients in acute need not registered with a practice).  Effective triage through a single point of access (SPA) could be an important feature of the service.
We would expect an increase in workload within the practices to follow the establishment of such a service to replace the A&E facility at Hemel.  There will be a significant cost saving, and it would be appropriate for some part of this to be used to reward practices for undertaking the extra work.  A LES could be commissioned as a vehicle for this, but we have not agreed exactly how this could be structured.

Whilst GPs will lead the service, we must avoid the appearance that we are delivering “general practice”.  This could have undesirable consequences financially.  We must be careful in branding the service.  In the past, we have used labels like “acute general practice” but we must take care to avoid inappropriate messages.

Meena is working with Dee Boardman on the West Herts specification for Urgent Care services.  However, Dee has not yet been responsive in reflecting our ideas in the draft.  We must be persistent and insist.  We are the commissioners and are entitled to design the service, so long as this meets the strategic requirements identified by the PCT.

We are determined to ensure that local GPs have control over in-hours urgent care delivered at Hemel.  We see good alignment between the model presented by Harmoni and our own vision, and we believe Harmoni could help us develop a detailed specification that meets the needs of this locality.  We can make no commitment to proceed beyond the development of a specification but we would, of course, act in good faith.  Mark will contact Harmoni and invite them to work with us in this way.
5. Working with the Practice to manage prescribing and referrals: 

Mark raised a concern regarding our ability to sustain performance at level 3 as defined by the Governance Framework.  To do this we will need to show that we can control the budget, in particular by facilitating action in the practices to manage prescribing and referrals.  Our links with practices are relatively weak compared with other local commissioning organisations, which typically have a forum meeting regularly with mandatory attendance from all member practices.  This promotes a sense of shared ownership of the goals and stimulates collective action.  We communicate with practices through the locality meeting, which is sparsely attended.
Richard Gallow chaired our first prescribing leads meeting on 20 June.  Eleven practices attended, which is encouraging but not sufficient.  There is not yet full buy-in to the objective: to manage the budget and thereby deliver more value for patients.  There are large differences between the prescribing patterns of individual practices, so there must be an opportunity to realise savings through sharing of best practice.  We hope the culture will change over time, as occurred for Clinical Governance.

Referral data is now provided regularly to the practices.  However, we do not yet have any active mechanisms in place to stimulate referral management in the practices.

As a first step, we will ask that practices attend a minimum of 3 of 4 prescribing leads meetings and 8 of 11 locality meetings occurring in each year.  This will allow us to consult the practices regularly on the management of prescribing and referrals, agree actions, give guidance and obtain feedback.  Mark will write to the practices with this request.

Additionally, based on analysis of the available data, Richard will identify a few high priority actions for prescribing and Gerry will do the same for referral management.  These actions are likely to relate to individual practices and will be addressed in 1:1 meetings with the affected practices.  We will review and agree these actions at our next meeting.
Funding for this level of activity within the practices is provided through the PBC LES.  The PCT will be making payment shortly so that work will be funded in advance.  Suzanne confirmed that the PCT intends to recover payments from any practice that does not support the commissioning effort.  Suzanne will ensure the practices are notified of this around the time the payments are made.
6. Practitioner training request:

Sheila Burgess has made a request (by e-mail to Mary) for funding under the Practitioner Training LES.  We understand The Nap provides a Sexual Health Service that is beyond the scope of the Enhanced Sexual Health LES (and equivalent to the service provided by the GUM clinic).  The Nap is keen to provide this service for patients of other practices.  For this to be funded outside the Enhanced Sexual Health LES we would have to approve a business case for a new service.  This could properly be progressed through our milestone process.  We understand Richard Garlick still believes the development of Sexual Health Services is a local priority, although data on outcomes would be needed to support the continuation of a new service.

We understand The Nap is seeking to train a practitioner to support the provision of this service.  The specification for the Practitioner Training LES requires that a business case is submitted.  This should not be too onerous.  We have approved one application so far, and the business case was summarised on one side of A4.  Alternatively, the training could be included as a cost in the business case for the new service.
Mark will write to Sheila Burgess on behalf of the Committee.
7. Next meeting:

Wednesday 11 July 2007

From 1pm to 2.15pm at Fernville Surgery 
(lunch from 12.30pm)
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